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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 

City of Newport, Oregon 
169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  September 18, 2018 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the Two-Week period ending Friday, September 14, 2018 

 

Highlights of activities over the last two (2) weeks include the following: 
 

 City Hall was closed Monday, September 3 in observation of Labor Day. 

 Participated in a routine department head meeting. 

 Participated in the Council work session to discuss panhandling concerns from 
the right-of-way, false alarm fees for Police and Fire, and discussion on the types 
of medical calls the Fire Department currently responds to, and whether a change 
is needed. 

 Met with Mayor Roumagoux to review the agenda for the regular meeting on 
September 4.   

 Participated in a September 4 Council meeting.  

 I was on vacation September 5-7.  

 On Monday morning September 10, Mayor Roumagoux and I participated in a work 
session with the Yachats City Council and City Manager.  As you may be aware, 
Yachats hired their first City Manager two years ago.  Their first City Manager 
retired after one year, due to changes in PERS regulations.  Shannon Beaucaire 
was hired as their second City Manager.  Yachats is reviewing various operations 
between the Council and the City Manager, and may consider a charter 
amendment to formalize a City Manager form of government for that community.  
There are a number of holdovers and procedures from the time prior to Yachats 
having a City Manager.  The Council and Manager are trying to determine how to 
address those issues.  Mayor Roumagoux and I shared the perspective roles of 
the Mayor, Council and City Manager as part of a day-long facilitated work session.  
Overall, we had a great dialogue with the Yachats City Council and City Manager 
on how the City of Newport operates.  Hopefully, we provided them with some 
perspective on what sort of changes they want to make in the roles of the City 
Manager and Council moving forward.  We really did enjoy having this discussion 
with their council to kick off their day-long work session.  City Manager, Shannon 
Beaucaire, indicated to me that the Council referred to a lot of issues which Mayor 



2 

 

Roumagoux and I brought up during this exchange during the rest of their work 
session, after we had departed.   

 I met with Barb James on an employee matter in the Fire Department.   

 Mike Murzynsky, Barb James, Steve Rich and I met to discuss a new form we want 
to put in place for all retirement transactions.  It is my goal to have a single form for 
each retiree that explains what specific options that retirees selected, and when 
those items were paid out.  This is to eliminate the repeat of having to “forensically” 
reconstruct retirements to sort out the issue that was resolved last year in paying 
out residual amounts to all former retirees who took lump-sum payments from the 
City of Newport.   

 Met with Tim Gross, Lance Vancerbeck and Melissa Román on our structure for 
overseeing airport projects in the future.  This has been a bit convoluted in the past 
when the City was without an airport director.  As City Manager, I had to step in to 
this process working directly with Melissa on many aspects of these projects.  I 
want to transition Lance Vanderbeck into being the point person on these projects 
so when a project is occurring, he would be the primary point of contact for 
Engineering.  We also need to designate our contact person for disadvantaged 
businesses and other similar efforts at the airport.  We are also reviewing the role 
that Finance plays with these efforts, as well.   

 Met with Jim Protiva to discuss signing authority within his department.  Jim would 
like to authorize Judy Mayhew to be the authorized signer for transactions under a 
certain dollar amount.  I am not sure I support this request at this time.  We have a 
number of inconsistencies with our sign-off policy that we need to review and clean 
up.  We can address this request in light of the review of this entire process.   

 Met with Steve Rich, Fire Chief, Rob Murphy, Assistant Chief, and Bob Harvey, to 
discuss an employee matter at the Fire Department.   

 Held bi-weekly meetings with Rob Murphy, Jason Malloy, and Lance Vanderbeck. 

 Participated in the monthly meeting of the Lincoln County Managers and 
OCWCOG in Toledo.  At this meeting we had a presentation by the EPA on 
creating an index for communities to assess the environmental standing of that 
community.  Currently, they have utilized existing data bases to prepare and index 
the counties in Oregon.   They are looking at a couple of communities to determine 
how this could be applied at the community level.  It is the thought that this pilot 
project could provide communities an assessment of what is working and what 
needs attention in their long-range planning.  In addition, Wayne Belmont outlined 
several of the issues they want community communications with, relating to the 
use of biosolids as an agricultural supplement.  Finally, we discussed the grant that 
was awarded to the County to help facilitate a number of issues on a county-wide 
basis (County and City) to help facilitate the discussions that we’ve had among the 
various elected leaders regarding this topic.   

 Held a bi-weekly meeting with Ted on Library issues. 

 Derrick Tokos and I participated in a County Board meeting regarding amendment 
number 13 to the South Beach Urban Renewal Plan.  I believe the biggest issue 
with the County is that sometimes there seems to be a lack of recognition of the 
significant financial impact that Urban Renewal Districts have on the County’s tax 
receipts, as well as other taxing receipts.  Urban Renewal is very much a 
partnership among all the taxing entities to make improvements within a very 
specific geographic area.  It is important that we clearly recognize these are not 



3 

 

“City funds” but funds of all the taxing entities for the purpose of improving core 
areas of a city, and creating a long-term benefit for all the taxing entities.  This will 
be done by ultimately increasing the tax base within that district.  Overall, the 
County was very supportive of the need to complete additional projects of the 
South Beach Urban Renewal District, which amendment number 13 will help to 
accommodate.   

 Dave White, Mike Murzynsky, and I met to discuss the financing for replacement 
of holiday decorations for the light poles.  This item was missed in the budgeting 
process, but the need to update these fixtures became evident as they were 
removed this last year and put away for the season.  We have included some 
funding in the supplemental budget that Council is reviewing at the September 17 
City Council meeting.   

 Janet Webster met with Peggy Hawker and myself to discuss current regulations 
regarding food carts placed on private property.  The current code provisions make 
it difficult to find a location for food carts on private property, since there is a 
requirement that the food cart must be at least a half mile away from any prepared 
food dealer.   

 I met with Lance Beck, Marketing Director for the Aquarium, and Chair of the City’s 
Destination Newport Committee.  Lance indicated to me that he has accepted a 
position as CEO of the Spokane Valley Chamber of Commerce.  Lance truly 
regrets leaving the Aquarium and leaving Newport, but this will be a good move for 
him and his wife.  This change will have a very significant impact on our Destination 
Newport Committee.  With the loss of Lorna Davis, Jamie Rand, and now Lance 
Beck, the City will need to look at how these services are delivered, particularly 
relating to the social media work that has been completed in the past.  With the 
revolving door of publishers at the News-Times, and Executive Directors at the 
Chamber of Commerce, the primary continuity we have had was with Lance.  I 
have set up a meeting to discuss this issue with the Chamber leadership and Lance 
before he leaves.  I will also set up a meeting with Lance and the new publisher 
from the News-Times to discuss our relationship there, as well. There are a number 
of options we can look at moving forward, but the current model as currently 
structured is likely not sustainable.  We are in reasonably good shape for the 
existing season, but we will need to make sure we have processes in place moving 
ahead this next year.   

 On Thursday, September 13 and Friday, September 14 Ralph Breitenstein, Chair 
of the Vision 2040 Committee, and I participated in a Ford Family Foundation peer 
work group on developing catalytic communities.  The concept behind catalytic 
communities is identifying a catalyst, which is an agent that provokes or speeds 
significant change or action.  Over the past year, the Ford Family Foundation has 
been funding a collaboration among various non-profit organizations to identify 
ways in which community organizations can institute sustainable community 
changes.  I’ve prepared a report for the 2040 Committee, which is attached for your 
review, on the steps that Ralph Breitenstein and I are going to propose for 
consideration by the 2040 Vision Committee on how we could proceed with our 
efforts in the future, based on the catalytic community concept.  Please note that 
since this is part the Ford Family Foundation’s effort to develop a tool that can be 
used to implement sustainable change, each organization will receive $750 for 
each participant in this meeting.  It would be our intent to utilize this for future Vision 
Committee efforts.  Furthermore, I want to thank Lola Jones from Samaritan House 
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who has played a significant role with the Ford Foundation on the development of 
the catalytic community tool that is being developed through this process.  Lola 
continues being a great resource for the visioning process.  Ralph Breitenstein and 
I will be discussing with the 2040 Vision Committee the possibility of looking for 
future funding, potentially from the Ford Foundation, to possibly staff a position to 
facilitate the implementation of Vision 2040.   
 

Upcoming Events: 
 
September has been a fairly complicated month for me because I have a number of 
work/training issues that occur in the fall, and this year they seem to all occur in 
September, taking me out of the office for a number of days this month.  This, coupled 
with 3 days of vacation and a holiday, has made September a very busy month for me!   
 

 September 20, 2018 at 8 AM, City Council is invited to the ribbon cutting for the 
new Ace Hardware Store.   

 September 22-26, 2018, I will be attending the annual ICMA Conference in 
Baltimore, Maryland.  Ted Smith will be Acting City Manager during this time.   

 September 27-29, 2018, are the dates scheduled for the League of Oregon Cities 
Conference at the Hilton Hotel in Eugene.  Peggy has registered Mayor 
Roumagoux, Councilors Engler, Goebel, and Sawyer, as well as she and I for 
this.  If there are any changes, please let Peggy know ASAP.  As a member of 
the LOC Board of Directors, Councilor Allen’s arrangements are being handled 
by the League. Please note that Mayor Roumagoux has had to cancel her 
registration for the LOC Conference and will not be attending.  Derrick Tokos will 
be Acting City Manager during this time.   

 On Monday, October 1, 2018, School Superintendent, Karen Gray, will be inviting 
members of the City Council and staff to the LCSD open house.  They are 
planning this event at 4 PM, prior to the City Council meeting that night.  The 
URA meeting will take place at 5:45 PM to give a little time between the open 
house and the URA meeting.  

 On Tuesday, October 9 at 4 PM will be the next Finance Work Group meeting.  
 I will be on vacation Friday, October 19, 2018, to head to Ashland, Oregon.  

Angela and I purchased the Ashland Theater package at the Samaritan House 
annual gala.  I will also be on vacation Friday, October 26, to host family visiting 
Newport. 

 October 19, the LOC will be hosting a meeting in the Council Chambers from 10 
AM to Noon as part of the League’s preparation for the 2019 Legislative session.      

 November 6, 2018, is Election Day.  The candidates for Mayor are Dietmar 
Goebel and Dean Sawyer, with David N. Allen, CM Hall, Jason D. Nehmeyer and 
Ryan Parker running for three Council seats.  I thank all of the candidates for 
choosing to run for Council and wish all of the candidates well in the upcoming 
election 

 November 8-9, 2018, I will be attending the OCCMA Board of Director’s Retreat 
at the Oregon Garden Resort in Silverton. 

 City Hall will be closed Thursday and Friday, November 22-23 in observation of 
the Thanksgiving holiday. 

 Please note that the only Council meeting scheduled for December will be held 
on December 3, 2018.  
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 On December 3-4, the second Oregon Tsunami conference will be held in 
Newport at the Samaritan Center for Education.  Based on the last conference, I 
would encourage Council and staff to attend this event.  A copy of the 
announcement is attached.  This is a Council meeting date, so it will be our intent 
not to schedule a work session at Noon, so we can attend Monday afternoon’s 
session.  

 City Hall will be closed on December 24-25, 2018, in observation of the 
Christmas Holiday, and January 1 for the New Year’s holiday. 

 January 7, 2019, is the Organizational Meeting of the new City Council.   
 
Attachments: 
 

 Attached is a summary of my notes from the Ford Family Foundation Catalytic 
Community Building. 

 Attached is an email from Lincoln County Public Works Director, Roy Kinion, 
regarding the schedule that will be used to review the possible vacation of the 
former County road located adjacent to Spring Street.  Please note the City Council 
will not be required to take any action on this until after the Board completes its 
review.  This will likely take place by the City Council after January 1, based on the 
current schedule.     

 Attached is a letter from the Housing and Community Services Department 
regarding reporting requirements under this new law.  Please note that since 
Newport is under the 25% threshold of rent-burdened communities, (by 2 
percentage points) the reporting requirements for the City will be more streamlined 
than if we were over the 25% threshold.  Included in this attachment are the severe 
rent-burden levels for all communities in Oregon who are over 10,000 in 
population.  This means those households spend more than 50% of their income 
on rent.    

 Councilor Goebel had requested information as to the breakdown of personnel in 
the Police Department by sex and race as reported to the EEOC.  Please note this 
is all members of the department (sworn officers and civilians).  

 Attached is a flyer for the December 3 & 4 Tsunami Conference.  This conference 
will be held in Newport and does fall on a Council day, however, the conference 
starts on Monday afternoon and will end before the evening meeting.  It will 
continue on Tuesday.  I do plan to attend this meeting and it is my intent not to 
have a work session for the December 3 City Council meeting day.   

 Attached are letters from LOC and the LOC Foundation thanking the Mayor and 
City Council for the donation to the LOC Foundation.      
 

I hope everyone enjoys the upcoming fall.   
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 

 
 
Spencer Nebel 
City Manager 
























































